




 

 

October 3, 2024 
 
Dear Tukwila City Council and Tukwila Community,  
 
Every two years the Mayor formally transmits a budget to the City Council for its consideration. Washington 
State Law requires the City Council to pass a balanced budget by the end of the year. While I had significant 
experience working on the City’s budget as a Councilmember, the 2025/2026 Budget will represent the first 
budget I have prepared and presented to the City Council and our community as your Mayor. I am proud of 
the collaborative, inclusive process and public engagement the City completed as part of the budget 
development process as we collected input about community priorities and values. This letter offers 
highlights of my proposed budget, and I would like to thank City staff, the community, and the City Council 
for all the work we have done to date in the budget preparation. 
 
I would first like to thank staff for their hard work and dedication in serving the Tukwila community. I take 
extreme pride in Tukwila’s unique position as being one of the most diverse and welcoming communities in 
the State of Washington. Tukwila does not simply talk about our values, we lead with our values. One strong 
example of this is in our ongoing response to the asylum seekers that have been arriving in our city and state.  
The City had to quickly pivot to address these evolving and unanticipated circumstances.  Together as a 
community we united to offer help and assistance to new arrivals in our community and nation as they 
continue their American journey. 
 
Charting Our Path:  A Bridge Budget 

The 2023/2024 Budget was a bridge budget, intended to provide breathing room while the Tukwila 
community voted on joining the Puget Sound Regional Fire Authority (PSRFA) and as the City and region 
continued to emerge from the COVID-19 pandemic. To balance the budget the City used one-time revenue, 
enacted its first business and occupation tax, made strategic budget reductions, and chose not to fill certain 
vacant staff positions across departments.  
 
In the last biennium the City was also able to make much needed investments in public safety, including 
filling police officer positions that were previously frozen during the budget challenges related to COVID-19. 
I am happy to report that the City of Tukwila’s police department is now fully staffed, and I believe we will 
continue to see positive improvements to public safety with this increased staffing and services.  
 
Charting Our Path: Headwinds Persist 

As we come to the end of the bridge budget, it’s important to know where we are heading.  The City of Tukwila, 
like many Washington cities, continues to face structural imbalances with costs rising faster than revenues 
grow. Nearly one-third of the City’s revenue comes from property taxes, yet Washington state law limits 
property tax increases to no more than one percent of the previous year’s assessment.  This means that one 
of the largest sources of revenue cannot even keep up with inflation. While Tukwila’s retail environment is 
quite healthy, changes in how people shop have resulted in the City’s sales tax growth being largely flat.  
 
Many of the one-time revenues that the City relied upon to balance the 2023/2024 budget will not be 
available or will be severely reduced over the next two years. Sales tax mitigation payments, intended to 
assist cities such as Tukwila with the change to destination sales tax, are being reduced; American Rescue 



 

Plan Act (ARPA) funds are no longer available; and the Business and Occupancy tax implemented by the City 
is forecasted to generate lower revenue than initially anticipated. While we continue to explore and create 
ways to raise revenues, the rate those revenues grow is still slower than the rate of our cost growth. 
 
While the City continues to see limited growth in major revenue sources and experiences a reduction of one-
time revenues available to the City, the cost of services continues to rise. These rising costs can largely be 
attributed to labor costs, inflation, fleet reform, and increased insurance liability. The structural imbalance 
between slow revenue growth and rising costs puts pressure on the City’s operations and its ability to deliver 
quality services to the community. 
 
Charting Our Path:  Our Direction 

It’s imperative that the City find our way given the ongoing pressures impacting our revenue and cost 
structures. Last year the City convened a Financial Sustainability Committee comprised of residents, 
business representatives, and non-profit leaders that provided recommendations on how the City can 
effectively use existing resources to deliver quality City services to both the residential and business 
communities and achieve long-term financial sustainability. The Financial Sustainability Committee had 
three overarching recommendations: 

1. Be Good Stewards of Public Resources. Build a culture of continuous improvement and implement 
approaches and tools to improve the City’s efficiency and effectiveness. 

2. Invest in the Tukwila Community’s Highest Priorities. Align services with community priorities and 
prudently manage the tax burden on resident and businesses. 

3. Invest in Tukwila’s Future. Make targeted investments to achieve long-term cost savings and 
improved outcomes for the Tukwila community. 

Complementing the work of the Financial Sustainability Committee, the City also solicited community 
feedback over the spring and summer to inform the upcoming budget. The City engaged with seven 
community liaisons with unique lived experiences, including speaking a language other than English, to 
solicit feedback from community members. The key findings from this engagement were issues I have heard 
consistently since taking office, which include concerns with affordability for housing and for business 
space, meeting basic needs, public safety, and improving communication and trust in government. 
 
Next year I intend to work with the City Council, labor partners, staff, and the community to set Tukwila on a 
new direction to achieve financial sustainability for the City, while also bearing in mind the feedback we 
received from the community. I look at the 2025/26 Budget as being a “Navigational Budget,” helping chart 
our path forward to a better Tukwila.  The work completed by the Financial Sustainability Committee will 
serve as our compass as we set off on our journey. I also believe it is paramount that we continue to engage 
with our community as we work on the financial health of the City. 
 
Charting Our Path: Budget Priorities  

A city budget is a statement of a community’s values. Listening to the Tukwila community and using the 
principles outlined by the Financial Sustainability Committee, my proposed budget includes the following: 

1. Tax Relief.  Returning nearly $6 million in property taxes back to Tukwila taxpayers. This fulfills the 
commitment that the City made when voters were asked to decide upon joining the Puget Sound 
Regional Fire Authority. 



 

2. Communications and Engagement.  This important work is maintained in the budget with no 
reductions. Additionally, staff is working to expand and look at new ways to engage the Tukwila 
community, including funding for the People’s Project, which will give community members the 
ability to fund small projects within the community. 

3. Public Safety. Police funding is fully maintained.  The budget also includes two officers assigned 
primarily to Westfield Southcenter, who will serve as a resource for patrons, businesses, and 
employees.  Westfield Southcenter is the anchor to the City’s Southcenter District, producing annual 
retail sales of $500 million from over 16 million visitors. It’s important for the City to provide a safe 
atmosphere for visitors and employees in one of the epicenters of shopping in the Pacific Northwest. 
Westfield Southcenter has agreed to pay for the costs of one of the officers.   

4. Park Safety and Improvements.  Providing a park ranger to increase service and security at the 
City’s parks and trails. Savings by ending a security services contract and using King County levy park 
funds will allow this to be largely cost-neutral for the City.  Additionally, the City is working to replace, 
renovate, add, and /or approve amenities at various parks and trails throughout the City. 

5. City Facility Maintenance and Stewardship. The budget includes funding for much needed capital 
investments to existing city facilities, including a new roof at City Hall, and upgrades to the Tukwila 
Community Center.  Additionally, I’m recommending we begin addressing deferred maintenance 
with new investments in facility minor repairs, equipment replacement and increased custodial 
services.  Our parks, ravines and open spaces will also receive added attention by bolstered 
vegetation management and stewardship efforts.  Ensuring high functioning green infrastructure 
improves water quality, prevents erosion and preserves native plant and trees species critical to 
habitat and a cooler climate. 

6. Technology Enhancements. Cities and governments rely more and more on technology for their 
daily operations, including for public safety, utility operation, and permitting. It’s imperative we 
invest in securing upgrades and technology upgrades to protect critical technology services. 

7. Capital Investments. Tukwila operates sewer, water, and stormwater utilities and is also 
responsible for the maintenance of miles of roadways and sidewalks. 

a. The City’s utilities will be making investments to implement strategic goals and making much 
needed upgrades to facilities, including connecting the Ryan Hill neighborhood to the City’s 
entire water system.  

b. Improving fish passage and working with our partners to maintain levees which provide 
critical flood protection for the City. 

c. Improved traffic calming in residential areas and investments in pedestrian and other safety 
related improvements for non-motorized transportation. 

8. World Cup Ready.  Using lodging tax funds, the City and Seattle will prepare to welcome the world 
to the region in 2026 for the largest World Cup ever. Nearly 750,000 people will come to Seattle for 
six matches. Economic Development expects the City’s lodging businesses to be at full capacity. 
The City is working with regional partners to create a safe and fun atmosphere for soccer fans for this 
exciting global event. 

These are just some of the priorities and projects presented in the draft budget for City Council 
consideration. 
 



 

In balancing the 2025-26 budget and honoring our commitment to Tukwila taxpayers, it doesn’t come 
without significant trade-offs.  They include: 

1. Use of One-Time Funds. The budget assumes two significant land sales in 2025/2026.  While 
speculative and with some risk, staff believe the City will likely execute land sales for the George 
Long Facility and (former) Fire Station 51.  Additionally, the City is closing the Urban Renewal Fund  
which was used for the purposes of purchasing properties in the urban renewal area of Tukwila 
International Blvd and transferring nearly $1 million to the General Fund.   

2. Ongoing Lean Staffing Model.  Non-public safety frozen positions from the prior biennium have 
been eliminated.  This budget also does not address critical deficiencies with Human Resources, 
Transportation Engineering and the Mental Health Co-Responder Program. 

3. No New Revenue.  In addition to returning $6 million to Tukwila taxpayers, and implementing only 
modest utility rate increases, no other new revenues are proposed.  While this provides needed relief 
to Tukwila community members, the City faces serious future challenges in ensuring sustainable 
revenues support ongoing expenses, even without the City’s budget supporting a Fire Department. 

In closing, I want to thank the Community and City Council for the thoughtful and collaborative process. This 
budget continues modest investments in some of our highest priorities, transparency & accountability, and 
sets us on a path to define a more financially sustainable future. I look forward to working with the City 
Council as we complete the budget process. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Thomas McLeod 
Mayor 
 
 
















































